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FADE IN


INT. – SCOTT’S LIVING ROOM – MIDDAY

Scott O’Hara, a tall man with bushy red hair and a long beard
wakes to the sound of his alarm clock going off.

”09:30.”

He sits upright on his living room couch.

His cat, Aurum, leaps onto his lap and caresses his arm.

He covers his face with his hands, gasps, and gets up with a
quick step off the couch, onto his feet.

Scott is unemployed, but he has enough money to pay for his
daily necessities, his gym membership, his cat, his electric bill,
his internet, and his excursions to visit his relatives in Old
Orchard Beach every weekend…

Back in 2020, (three years prior,) Scott was working at the
Connecticut Department of Labor.

His job was to organize the hard-disk archives of all of the
state of Connecticut’s employment information.

It was a task that required fast thinking, and constant
review.

Scott was an ace at utilizing the unique applications that
entailed the easiest, most adroit record-keeping, which only the
most esteemed employees had access to.

He dresses himself... puts on a cheap pair of jeans; a graphic
tee-shirt featuring the “Space Your Face” logo, belonging to the
“Grateful Dead.”

He pays a quick visit to his den, and chooses the following song
from his laptop:

CUE MUSIC: “MY OWN PRISON,” BY CREED.

He clears the coffee table, and washes the dirty dishes.

As he washes, Aurum jumps up onto the counter, and walks across
the edge of the sink.

Scott picks up the cat and places her on the ground, next to his
feet.

The dishes are almost done.

Once finished, Scott opens the refrigerator and grabs a helping
of “frozen” peas.

He leaves it out to thaw.

He turns off the music, and leaves his home; locks the front
door, and heads to his car to begin driving.

END MUSIC

EXT. – PALM ST.

His metallic green: 2017 Toyota Corolla, is a reliable vehicle,
with a racked up 120,000 miles, still in decent shape.

INT. – SCOTT’S COROLLA

Closing the door, he checks his glove box: a pellet gun, with
the tip painted black, hand sanitizer, and napkins, insurance
information, gummy bears, (edibles, with THC,) and a tiki statue,
which he sticks to his dashboard.

Next, he checks his wallet:

$72.50. Perfect enough to fill up the tank.

The weather is gorgeous.

It is the 25th of April, and the sun is bright; not a cloud in
the sky.

The air is cool, with a slight breeze.

The birds are chirping.

Scott is the type of guy who pays attention to the sounds of
nature.

He appreciates all of the wonders of nature.

The car is started, and the radio is turned on.

CUE MUSIC: “LITTLE LIES,” BY FLEETWOOD MAC.

There’s a little traffic and Scott is only in a hurry because he
doesn’t want to be late for his “lunch brunch,” with some guys from
The Department of Labor.

At last, he pulls into a McDonald's parking lot, turns off the
radio, and walks into the restaurant.

END MUSIC

FADE

INT. – MCDONALD’S

CUE MUSIC: (ON THE OVERHEAD) “LIKE A LOVE SONG,” BY SELENA
GOMEZ.

JOHNNY: “Hey, Scott!”

SCOTT: “What’s goin’ on?”

HERMAN: ‘Yo, Scotty!”

SCOTT: “What’s up, guys?”

JOHNNY: “Thanks for your help the other day… my girl got your
instructions, and she figured out how to set it up.”

SCOTT: “Good, I’m glad. Where’s Pete?”

HERMAN: “He went to the bathroom.”

SCOTT: “You buy any coins lately?”

HERMAN: “I got this pocket watch.”

Herman flashes a legitimate pocket watch with the watch face of
the “Morgan Dollar” coin.

SCOTT: “Nice, nice.”  HERMAN: “I got it cheap, too. $80.00.

SCOTT: “Not bad. Not bad.”

Pete walks out of the bathroom.

PETE: “What’s good? You guys, ready to eat?”

Johnny, steps up to the register.

CLERK: “Afternoon, what can I get for you?”

JOHNNY: “I’ll be paying for this, all together. I’ll have two
double cheeseburgers, a Big Mac, with Quarter-Pounder meat, One
large coke, and a large fry.”

PETE: “And I’ll have two double cheeseburgers, one chicken
sandwich off the dollar menu, and a large Sprite.”

Herman, and Scott order:

SCOTT: “I’ll take two Filet-o-Fish, a large Fry, and a
blue-raspberry slushie.”

CLERK: “Okay, and for you?”

HERMAN: “Yeah, I’ll have a Big Mac, and a large fry, and a
coffee; large.”

They receive their food and drink, and head outside to eat at a
patio table.

HERMAN: “Yeah, I love Mickey-Dee’s.”

END MUSIC

CUT TO:

EXT. – PALM ST.

The Men in Black: Two pale, oddly animatronic-like middle-aged
men with black suits,

black fedoras, and sunglasses, park their car on the street by
Scott’s house.

CUT TO:

INT. – MCDONALD’S

CUE MUSIC: (ON THE OVERHEAD) “LIKE A LOVE SONG,” BY SELENA
GOMEZ. (CONT’D)

Scott stops eating for a second, and pulls out his cell-phone…
it alerts him of a presence at the door of his house.

There is activity on his front porch, which is monitored
remotely by camera from the phone.

The Men In Black are knocking on his front door.

SCOTT: “What the hell is this?”

He watches one Man in Black, posting a note to his door.

The second Man in Black, looks directly at the camera and
adjusts his tie.

Scott puts his phone in his pocket.

SCOTT: “Sorry to cut things short. I gotta go take care of
something.”

HERMAN: “Hey, we didn’t tell you…”

SCOTT: “Tell me what?”

HERMAN: “The Labor Department wants you back.”

Scott leaves the restaurant with a zealous impetus, and quickly
hops into his Corolla.

END MUSIC

INT. – SCOTT’S COROLLA

He turns on the radio:

CUE MUSIC: “THE WORLD I KNOW,” BY COLLECTIVE SOUL.

The drive back is much different than the ride on the way.

There is rain. Pouring rain.  The sky is overcast, and things
look entirely glum.

There is a nostalgia in the air that cannot be described;
totally sudden, and almost artificial.

As Scott cruises past the center of town, the rain comes down in
sheets.

His windshield wipers are fighting to keep the water droplets at
bay.

There is a sudden flash of lightning, and the thunder is
heavy.

The car has run over something…

Ba-bumpp.

SCOTT: (TO HIMSELF) “What the Hell?”

He puts on the brakes, and steps out of the car.

END MUSIC

SCOTT: (TO HIMSELF)-(CONT’D) “Please, please, God, don’t let it
be a person…”

Walking around the car, to the front wheels, he sees that he had
run over a spare tire from the SUV, up ahead of him.

Scott approaches the driver of the SUV.

SCOTT: “Is that your tire?”

DRIVER: “Yeah, it fell out of the back seat, when the rear door
opened, somehow.”

SCOTT: “I’ll go get it for you.”

Scott returns.

SCOTT: “I don’t know if it’s in good shape, but here it is.”

DRIVER: “Thanks, I’ll put it back where I had it.”

SCOTT: “Alrighty, take care.”

FADE

EXT. – PALM ST.

Scott arrives at his house, and he takes a look at the note,
wedged between the screen and the front door.

Scott takes a look at the note:

NOTE READS:

“Mr. O’Hara. We will be back to talk with you tonight at 20:00
sharp.

You need to be here.

It is imperative.”

Scott puts the note in his pocket and goes inside his house to
use his computer.

INT. – SCOTT’S HOUSE - EVENING

Scott locks the door behind him. Aurum greets him with pleasant
nonchalance.

INT. – SCOTT’S DEN

Scott  carries the cat into the den, where he takes a seat at
his desk, and powers-up the 2018 mac book.

The screen becomes backlit, and before he even gets a chance to
sign in, Aurum steps onto the keyboard, pressing down on what seems
like random keys, causing the speakers to make noise:
“bungh-bungh-bungh-bungh-bungh-bungh-bungh…”

Scott lifts his fuzzball off of the keyboard.

SCOTT: “Baby, what are you doing? Got to get you off of
here…”

He puts on some music:

CUE MUSIC: “I’LL WAIT,” BY VAN HALEN.

Next, he checks his email:

“Dear one, I have been waiting for you.

You see I live in Gambia and I would very much like to see
you.

It’s been a long time but if you could send me enough money to
take a flight to…”

[Delete.]

“Scotty! We want you back! The office is looking kind of shabby
lately, and we need someone with your qualifications.

Call me at: 860-555-5273 – Jules.”

Scott steps away from the computer and shuts the blinds.

He turns on the ceiling’s black light fluorescent bulbs.

The whole den is black-lit.

Everything is glowing in the dark.

He opens up a cabinet in the den, where he keeps the “Fancy
Feast” chicken, and fish canned food that Aurum, so prefers..

She eats, hurriedly, and happily.

Scott lies down on the den couch, and enjoys the comforts of his
favorite room in the house.

He turns off the music.

END MUSIC

FADE

DREAM:

CUE MUSIC: “HYSTERIA,” BY DEF LEPPARD.

EXT. – SCOTT’S BACKYARD – NIGHT

Scott is sitting Indian-style on the edge of his backyard
lawn.

He appears to be meditating, but his trance is interrupted by a
craft, lit by what looks like three yellow halogen bulbs, slowly
rolling over-head.

The craft is triangular, and there is nothing but… wait!

A light, a pulling tractor beam, shines out from the central
hull of the bottom of the ship.

Scott is bathed in a soft glow, and quickly, (very quickly,) is
taken aboard higher, and higher into the air.

There is nothing he can do.

The hull opens, and Scott is inducted inside.

INT. – SPACECRAFT – CONT’D

Scott finds himself, spread Eagle, on a cold steel table.

His clothes are removed by invisible hands.

He can’t see anyone around him, and he is now, naked; someone
approaches…

The figure of a being, three, and a half feet tall, with a large
head, and two big, black almond-shaped eyes…

DREAM END

END MUSIC

INT. – SCOTT’S HOUSE, - NIGHT

Scott wakes…

Knock. Knock. Knock.

Scott, in panic mode, scrambles off of the couch.

Staggering to the front door, he looks through the peephole, and
to his recognition, there are the Men in Black.

His cell-phone vibrates, alerting him of the presence on his
front porch.

Knock. Knock. Knock.

Scott opens the door.

FIRST MAN IN BLACK: (ROBOTICALLY) “Mr. O’Hara?

SCOTT: “Yeah, that’s me.”

FIRST MAN IN BLACK: “You’ve been nominated for a secret project.
May we come in?”

Scott opens the door to let the Men in Black inside his living
room.

He shuts the door.

These men are very, very strange.

Their movement is much slower than the average man, or woman.
Their skin is a pale lavender-blue.

They move around like their suits are quite uncomfortable, and
they are well, tucked-in from view.

The gaze of these men, even under sunglasses, is very
compelling.

SECOND MAN IN BLACK: “We’re here to deliver a message.”

SCOTT: “I’m listening…”

FIRST MAN IN BLACK: “You are going to accept your new job offer.
Do you understand?”

SCOTT: “But, what if I don’t?”

The Man in Black touches Scott’s forehead with a steel rod, and
Scott witnesses a visual surge of information:

VISION:

An AERIAL VIEW OF MARS:

EXT. – SURFACE OF MARS – NIGHT

The CAMERA ZOOMS, straight into the interior of a cave, which
dips down, leading to a back-lit cavern wall.

Scott is locked in a cage.

INT. – THE MARS UNDERGROUND – CONT’D

CUE MUSIC: “THE BEAUTIFUL PEOPLE,” BY MARILYN MANSON.

Scott holds his hands out, collecting a smidgen of bread, and a
tiny cup of dirty water.

To Scott, this vision is more real than any he’s ever
experienced.

A six-foot tall alligator man, with army camouflage and
artillery, knocks the cup of water out of Scott’s hands.

He unlocks the cage and prods the shackled Mr. O’Hara down the
corridor to a flame-lit cavern; the cavern of Hell.

INT. – THE CAVERN OF HELL – CONT’D

When Scott enters the open air, he is standing at the top of a
look-out onto men and women beneath him, clamoring, tearing and
screaming… human inner organs, bowels, and blood, are strewn all
over the place.

There is fire everywhere.

It is his turn to become meat for the horde of zombies.

The militant Reptilian pushes Scott closer to an electric grate
that swallows the prisoners whole; all of their blood, and guts,
spilling out onto the mob, beneath.

The prisoner in front of Scott, passes through the grate.

His skeleton is caught in a net, and the Reptilian begins
pushing Scott into the heated grate…

VISION END

END MUSIC

The Man in Black withdraws his rod, placing it into an
inner-shirt pocket.

Scott pants in terror.

SCOTT: “Okay, okay, what do you need me to do?”

INSET: A pale hand, in a black suit, attaches an ear-piece to
Scott’s left ear.

FADE

The Men in Black turn around without saying anything, and
leave.

Scott takes out his left-ear piece and inspects it…

There are three buttons:

”ON/OFF.”

VOLUME: “+, -.”

”CONNECT TO:...”

He believes, from gathering all of the speculations, that this
is an updated data chip of sorts.

He turns it on, turns up the volume, and presses the third
button:

“CONNECT TO:” The voice of some “commanding alien;” a Guardian,
(sidekick.)

VOICE: “My name is Logos. I am your eyes, and ears.”

SCOTT: “Where are you from?”

LOGOS: “I am from the future. 2323.”

SCOTT: “Are you human?”

LOGOS: “No.”

SCOTT: “Who are you, really?”

LOGOS: “I am a guide. I know things about you, about your job,
and about where you are going.”

SCOTT: “How can I trust you?”

LOGOS: “Think about me as a source of information. I have no
reason to lead you astray. You are being beckoned to a major
opportunity, and given your destination, I’d say it’d be quite easy
to learn to trust me.”

SCOTT: “What do you think I should do about my upcoming
job?”

LOGOS: “You need to call your employer, now.”

Scott gathers his phone, and calls the number belonging to
Jules:

”860-555-5273”

JULES: “This is Jules.”

SCOTT: “Hi. I want to take you up on your offer.”

JULES: “Excellent. We really need you, over here. Can you make
it, tomorrow, at noon?”

SCOTT: “Of course.”

JULES: “See you then.”

SCOTT: “See ya.”

Scott readies himself for sleep…

DREAM:

EXT. – RACE TRACK – AFTERNOON

Scott is chasing after a car, on foot. The car, cruising the
NASCAR Race Track, is about to run him over.
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